Minutes of the Ironbridge Power Station Redevelopment Liaison Group Meeting Tuesday 6th December 2022
1. Present and Apologies
Present:
Tim Hurdiss, Director of Midland Operations (Harworth)
Grahame French, Senior Planning Officer (Shropshire Council)
Gemma Lawley , Developing Highways Manager (Shropshire Council)
Stephanie Allcock, Project Surveyor (Harworth)
Rachel Mythen, Development Planner (Harworth)
Claire Wild , Shropshire County Councillor ( Severn ward)
Sue Jones, (Chair, Leighton and Eaton Constantine Parish Council)
Paul Davies (Wroxeter and Uppington Parish Council)
Apologies:
Claire Biddle , Head of planning (Harworth)
Simon Heath, (Buildwas Parish Council)
Lorraine Pratt, (Chair, Buildwas Parish Council)
Dan Thomas, Councillor and Shropshire County Councillor ( Much Wenlock) 
2. Introduction by Chairman 
Claire Wild welcomed all to the meeting and asked the Group to agree the minutes of the last meeting on October 5th.  
Action : All agreed . The Minutes are to be placed on the local Parish Council websites.
3. Planning Update - Shropshire Council and Harworth
· Sports Pitches
Grahame French and Tim Hurdiss discussed the proposed use for the sports pitches and possible building of a pavilion.
Harworth have committed to fund £640,000 to provide sporting facilities on the existing football and cricket pitches. This is a viability constrained scheme within a set area and with a set amount of money. Harworth have been approached by a local football club to use the facilities which would be good for the local community. Harworth would also like other sports groups such as cricket clubs to come forward to possibly share the facilities. It is hoped that the pitches will be in use before the pavilion is built as early as next season. This will increase the success of the club and engages the community.
Unfortunately, there might not be enough funding to provide the facilities requested by Sport England. Getting the sports pitches up to standard will take most of the Harworth funding, however, there is a possibility of Clubs using the facilities being able to access further funding through grants etc. 
· Phase 1 of the development - the access road and basic framework of where the houses will go and the type of houses will be determined soon. 
Claire Wild discussed the essential need for high quality design of these houses. Sustainability of the development being really important . Grahame French confirmed that quality of the design was a high priority. Principals of the design brief will have to be adhered to. This is a special location deserving high quality design. Air source heat pumps would be used and electric vehicle charging points would be supplied to enhance the sustainability.
· Phase 2 of the development - this is the area where the former cooling towers stood. There is a requirement for extra structural survey work in this area.
· Buildwas School
Harworth have offered £20,000 to help improve parking provision at the Buildwas Primary school. The consensus is that the money is released early to help the school cope with the increase of pupils in the transitionary period before the new school is built. Parking at Buildwas School is a huge issue and is detrimentally affecting local residents. Shropshire Council would like to provide a pedestrian link between the School and the Village Hall but this is difficult due to land ownership issues.
Action : Claire Wild and Buildwas Parish Council to be included in meetings with the School Head, Education Authority , Shropshire Council and Harworth to look at how to spend the money effectively.
· Pump House
Harworth are looking to improve the structural integrity of the building as the building needs to become water tight. The hope is that the building could be used in advance of any private sector investment, e.g. as a market. This will stop the building being left vacant. It is hoped also by using the building, as time goes on, the best use for it will evolve.

4. Update on Sand and Gravel works
· Noise Complaints
Noise complaints have already been received from a local resident and concern expressed about the noise the sand and gravel extraction will create.
Grahame French told the Group that of all the 9 sites in Shropshire there have not been any complaints about noise. This should not be a problem on the Ironbridge Site.
· Railway upgrade
Strengthening work will need to take place on the Bridge but shouldn’t adversely affect its appearance. Network Rail will hopefully then move forward and come up with a realistic schedule.
There will be a feasibility study funded by Harworth and the two Local Authorities, engaging with Local stakeholders, to look at the possibility of opening up the line to connect with the Mainline.
· Highways
Bridge work will need to be done before getting product out. T Junction road works will also be needed. Product will be removed 
[bookmark: _GoBack]by road  initially up to 100,000 tonnes per year. (The planning conditions attached to the planning consent limits up to 100,000 tonnes maximum be removed by road per year).  When the railway becomes operational, ¾ of the product  will be removed by rail and ¼ by road.
Sue Jones asked about routing of HGV vehicles. Grahame French confirmed that there is a legal agreement that no HGVs from the Site will be allowed to use the B4380. 

5. Highways/Traffic
· VAS signage
On top of the legally agreed traffic calming measures, Tim Hurdiss has agreed that Harworth will put in VAS signs to slow traffic all long the B4380 and A4169 as soon as possible before works start. He showed a picture marking the 2 VAS signs for the village of Leighton. The position of these and other VAS signs along the 2 roads has yet to be confirmed. The technical and practical aspect will be helped by Jason Hughes, Street Lighting and Signals Manager from Shropshire Council. Gemma Lawley will work with Parish Councils to get a plan in place with the aim of implementing in the new year, possibly January. 
Sue Jones thanked Tim Hurdiss for providing these much needed speed control measures.
· Leighton Traffic Calming
Work is in progress to draw up plans. Gemma Lawley will consult with the Parish Council on the details of the Plans as soon as possible.
· Speed limits
Speed reduction on the roads surrounding the Site will go hand in hand with VAS sign implementation. May look at using VAS temporary signs
initially.
· Much Wenlock Highways Matters
There is to be a meeting with Much Wenlock Councillors and the Highways Team to look at how to best use the 106 contribution from Harworth. The results of this meeting are to be reported back to the Liaison Group.

6. AOB
· The Light Railway demonstration will be wound down. It has shown the possibility of what could be done. The key factor is how to connect to the Main Line. Light Rail to Heavy Rail – is it possible?
· Communication with local residents. There is a feeling that communication needs to be improved to keep local residents informed on what is going on around the Ironbridge Site. For example, there are early opportunities for the sports pitches and the Pump House to be used to benefit the community. This needs communicating. 
Action- Tim Hurdiss will look into producing a newsletter and improving the Harworth website links to improve communication.

7. Date of next meeting
Friday 3rd March 10.30am  at the Harworth Site. 



